(Gist Translation)

Summary of Minutes of Meeting of Islands District Council

Date

: 
8 February 2010 (Monday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 


38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.

I.
Visit of the Director of Home Affairs to Islands District Council


The Director of Home Affairs (“DHA”) briefly introduced the measures adopted by the government in enhancing district administration.


The Chairman appreciated the positive comments given by DHA on the work of the Council and suggestions made concerning diversified community activities. He hoped that the government, in its allocation of funds, would take into account the unique geographical characteristics of the Islands District.


A member was appreciative of the positive comments given by DHA on the tourism promotion programme of the Islands District. She was glad to note that the Special Administrative Region Government had submitted application for the inscription of the Jiao-festival of Cheung Chau and the dragon boat water parade of Tai O on the national list of intangible cultural heritage in China.



A member was appreciative of the work of the staff of the Islands District Office. He was also concerned of consultants’ repeatedly missing deadlines in implementing district minor works. He proposed that the department should conduct timely review and make improvements so as to enhance efficiency.


A member said that community facilities were lacking on Lamma Island and he appreciated the assistance of the District Officer in improving the facilities in the district. He hoped that the DHA would reflect to the authorities the actual situation and needs of the district. He further said that the scoring system in use to determine the priority of various district minor works had negative effects on the development and the provision of infrastructure of rural areas. He suggested that district minor works of the urban and rural areas should be dealt with separately.



A member said that the valuation of works made by consultants were often on the high side. The high valuations would affect the commitments of Council’s district minor works and hinder the progress of other projects. He gave an example to illustrate the point that the efficiency of the consultant was not satisfactory, its communication with Council lacking and as a result the progress of the project was slow. He hoped that a review would be conducted in this respect. He said that the mutual aid committees (MACs) hoped that the government would assist them in obtaining concessionary rates so that they would be able to provide better services to residents.


The Vice-chairlady agreed that the existing system of district minor works was not satisfactory. She said that the existing system lacked flexibility and was not conducive to community participation and mobilization of community forces and that review should be conducted. She also concurred with DHA’s opinions in making effective use of funds for diversified community activities.


A member disagreed with the opinion that valuation was often on the high side because of external factors. She hoped that consultants would be reminded that external factors should be taken into account in making valuations. 


Another member said that the consultants’ consultation of local people was often not satisfactory and improvements should be made in this respect.



The responses of the DHA were summarized as follows:

a.
Factors including population, size and the needs of the community had been taken into account in allocating funds to the 18 districts.
b.
The success of the tourism promotion programmes of the Islands District was evident and she encouraged continuous efforts be devoted to make the programmes even more successful.
c.
She understood the concern of members about the performance of consultants. These consultants were well-experienced and the government was relatively confident of their quality and ability. The system in question was a new one and improvements would be made over time. The Home Affairs Department (HAD) would serve as a bridge of communication. She also believed that better communication between district councils and consultants would be conducive to advancement of projects. 
d.
The problem of valuations being made on the high side also existed in other government projects. That was a result of external economic situations which made the tenderers offering quotations as low as possible in order to make a successful bid. As design and valuations were conducted by different parties, therefore there was no issue of intentionally making high valuations to obtain higher consultation fees. There were personnel in HAD responsible for monitoring this aspect of work to ensure that valuations were reasonable. 

e.
Government departments would enhance communications amongst themselves to make the system of district minor works more efficient. The HAD had reached a consensus with other government departments that in the future if and when issues were not solved at the working level, the HAD would liaise with relevant department(s) and bring the matter to a higher level to try to arrive at an earlier solution. 
f.
Despite limited resources available, the government would continue to upgrade facilities on Lamma Island.
g.
The HAD would follow up on the matter of trying to obtain concessionary fees for MACs. 

h.
The existing system might not be most suitable for mobilization of community forces. As public funds were involved, proper monitoring was necessary. HAD would conduct a review in this respect before the current tenure of district councils members ended.

i.
The Islands District Office would look into the issue of works of rural areas.

II.
Question on Human Swine Influenza Vaccination Programme


A representative of the Health Department said that upon learning the transportation difficulties encountered by parents in the Islands District, the department had, starting from 11 January, arranged that Maternal and Child Health Centres in Tung Chung, Cheung Chau and Mui Wo would provide human swine influenza vaccination. The most recent study(s) showed that the vaccination was safe and its side effects minor. Certain groups of people might not be suitable for the vaccination and therefore members of the public should approach clinics where medical professionals were available in case emergencies might arise.


A member enquired about the number of people who had been vaccinated and whether the number of people infected had decreased after vaccination had begun.



The representative of the Health Department said that 164 000 people had been vaccinated so far and he called on members of the public to get vaccinated to minimize the chance of being inflected. 
III.
Question on North Lantau Hospital Project


A representative of the Food and Health Bureau said that the Finance Committee of the Legislative Council had approved the funding of the construction of North Lantau Hospital and the contract had been awarded on 28 January. There was no stipulation in the tender documents requiring employment of workers residing on Lantau for the Phase I construction, as such a clause would adversely affect the flexibility in construction and might unnecessarily raise costs. To address members’ concern, contractor(s) would be encouraged to employ suitable workers who lived nearby. 


A member appreciated the effort of the government. He proposed that a job fair be held on Lantau so as to enhance the employment opportunities for workers living on Lantau.



The representative of the Food and Health Bureau said that while there was no stipulation in the contract requiring the holding of a job fair, the contractor(s) would be encouraged to make such arrangements..
IV.
Question on Upgrading of Tai O Sewerage Collection, Treatment and Disposal Facilities


A representative of the Drainage Services Department (DSD) briefly introduced the project. He said that public sewerage had not yet been installed in some villages in Tai O. When septic tanks failed to perform, pollution would be caused to surrounding rivers and waters. The DSD therefore proposed the construction of sewerage system for those areas in Tai O not yet connected to the public sewerage. The project also included construction of two new pump houses, extension of existing sewerage treatment and facilities, and a feasibility study on provision of sewerage system for stilt houses in Tai O. He said that the study and preliminary design was expected to be completed at the end of 2010.


A member said that the briefing helped members understand the project. As the submarine outfall(s) to be constructed at Kau San Tei would be larger in diameter than those in the past, and the amount of effluent discharged would also be greater, he was concerned about the pressure brought onto the environment and whether the ecological conditions of Chinese White Dolphins be affected. As the proposed sewerage system would run through the area of stilt houses, he urged the DSD to delineate the responsibility of the maintenance of sewerage to avoid possible disputes in the future.


A member proposed that the scheme should be extended to cover Upper and Lower Keung Shan and Luk Wu, so as to minimize the amount of effluent flowing into the river system.


A representative of the Environmental Protection Department (EPD) said that the department had briefed the Islands District Council (IDC) of the Outlying Islands Sewerage Master Plan Stage 2 in 2002, and subsequently the project proposal had been handed over to the DSD.



Another representative of the DSD said that the department would conduct environmental assessment in respect of the project, which would include the alignment of sewage pipes, the impact on the environment, water quality and the Chinese White Dolphins. If the environmental assessment report was approved by the Director of Environmental Protection, works might then begin and the department would brief the IDC of the results of the assessment. The department had met with local groups last year and at the beginning of this year to collect their views on the project. The department would continue to conduct consultation with local groups. The proposal of extending the area of the project would be taken into consideration.
V.
Question on Islands DC Funds Guidelines


The Chairman said that the Council, its committees and members always handled applications for DC funds fairly and squarely. In addition, there was a mechanism for declaration of interests and thus he did not agree with the saying of “applicants overseeing their own applications”. 


The IDC Secretary briefly introduced the contents of the written reply which were tabled at the meeting.


A member enquired about: (a) the number of applications allowed for an organization in applying for the District Festival Subsidy Scheme and Community Involvement Projects; (b) whether there were objective criteria for the Vetting Group when it decided to include a certain activity into the District Festival Subsidy Scheme; and (c) among those subsidized in 2008/09 and 2009/10, which organizations had also been funded by the District Festival Subsidy Scheme. 


Another member requested the secretariat to provide information of the amount of subsidies received by each organization in 2008/09 and 2009/10 respectively. 


The responses of the Secretary of the IDC were summarized as follows:

a.
The list of the organizations subsidized and the amount of subsidies they received in 2008/09 and 2009/10 would be provided after the meeting. 
b.
Generally speaking, each organization would have three activities subsidized each year. 

VI.
Question on Hong Kong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge


A representative of the Highways Department said that the work conducted was mainly surveying and the site of work was at the east of the airport and was not close to the sea outside Caribbean Coast. Construction Noise Permit had been given by the EPD and the consultant had conducted supervision to ensure requirements were met. To address the concern of residents about noise, work after midnight had ceased. 


A representative of the EPD said that the Construction Noise Permit had been issued as the application met the relevant requirements. On-site investigation conducted by the EPD revealed that the noise levels were within limits stipulated.


A member hoped that the Highways Department and the EPD would step up supervision. 
VII. 
Question on the planning of Discovery Bay


A representative of the Planning Department said that planning of Discovery Bay would be conducted in accordance with the Approved Discovery Bay Outline Zoning Plan No S/I-DB/4, which showed the land use zones and the transportation network of the area. That would incorporate developments within the area into statutory planning control. The above Outline Zoning Plan also provided the planning brief, which would be used for preparing the more detailed development plan. The long term development concepts and planning of Discovery Bay had been reflected in the Outline Zoning Plan. If amendments were to be made, laid down procedures as required in the Town Planning Ordinance would be conducted and the IDC would be consulted.


A representative of the Lands Department said that Master Plan of Discovery Bay was approved in 2000, whereas the Outline Zoning Plan was formulated in 2005. The developer had submitted applications for amendments of the Master Plan before the Outline Zoning Plan was approved in 2005. Some of the amendments had been approved, such as the school in area N4b, the indoor recreational centre in area N5a and the community centre in N5b. In all those cases, the Islands District Lands Office had followed the normal procedures and consulted relevant departments. The Supplementary Master Plan was formulated in accordance with the requirements of the approved Master Plan. As amendments generally involved only the contents of design, the District Lands Office would ensure that the amendments did not exceed the requirements of the approved Master Plan. Upon learning the residents’ concern of the amendments in piecemeal fashion, developer was informed that it should present the overall concept and planning in the form of an overall Master Plan. 


A member said that apart from areas N4b, N5a and N5b, no information of areas N1 to N3 was shown in the Master Plan. She gave examples to illustrate the point that the developer had not followed the height limitation in construction of buildings. She also said that where there should be a jogging track, a transformer station had been built. She asked the District Lands Office to explain whether consultation had been conducted and how it was conducted.


Responses of the representative of the Lands Department were summarized as follows:
a. 
In considering applications for amendments to the Master Plan, the District Lands Office would ensure that stipulations in the Outline Zoning Plan would not be violated. Whereas the Master Plan mainly reflected the planning of the Outline Zoning Plan, the Supplementary Master Plan mainly showed the contents of the design, such as the orientation of the building, number of floors to be built and the height limit, etc. As the Master Plan was approved in 2000 and there were discrepancies with the Outline Zoning Plan formulated in 2005, the developer had submitted application for amendments. The District Lands Office was considering the application and consultation had been conducted with government departments concerned. The opinions of residents of Discovery Bay had been collected. The District Lands Office was following up the application with the developer.
b.
The transformer station at issue was related to a residential project being developed and it was situated within the area of Supplementary Master Plan approved by the District Lands Office in respect of the project.

c.
In formulating the Master Plan, relevant government departments had been consulted. As amendments to the Supplementary Master Plan concerned only the contents of design, and the restrictions of the Master Plan would not be altered, no further consultation would be conducted. Government departments would also ensure that the restrictions of the Master Plan would not be violated. 


A member said that there was a five-year gap between the approval of the Master Plan and the Outline Zoning Plan. Without drawing plans of the Buildings Department and Supplementary Master Plan, members of the public would have no clues of the surroundings of the property they wanted to purchase. They might be misled if the only source of information was from the sales brochures. In approving applications from developers, the Planning Department, the Lands Department and the Buildings Department should conduct appropriate consultations and publicize relevant information to enhance transparency. She raised the following enquiries in respect of replacement public recreational facilities and requested that replies be provided after the meeting.

a. 
The developer for Discovery Bay still had certain unmet obligations to provide replacement public recreational facilities. A consultation on the latest proposals had been carried out in October 2009 and the developer was considering the responses. 


Would the government instead follow the new policy laid out at paragraph 10 in the Development Bureau’s paper for the Legislative Council Panel on Development on 26 January 2010?  Specifically, that “in cases of residential developments, as a rule, the provision of POS (public open space) on private land should not be required, lest the recurrent responsibilities would be passed onto the small owners.” 
b. 
These replacement public recreational facilities were not the original facilities required under the land grant. When the developer bought the land for development in the 1970s, the conditions called for provision of a public golf course and a cable car. The deletion of the public golf course and the cable car and the need to provide replacement public recreational facilities was only made public after the Director of Audit Report #43 in 2004. The development was already well advanced at this stage, and the small owners had no knowledge of this unmet obligation. What steps would the government take to ensure that the cost of maintaining these facilities would not be passed onto the small owners? 


The member enquired whether the District Office had conducted consultation in respect of the approved paper and Master Plan of 28 February 2000 and in respect of the Supplementary Master Plan. She also requested information of party being consulted or reasons for not having conducted consultation.


The District Officer responded that reply would be provided after the meeting. 
VIII.
Question on Peng Chau Breakwaters


A representative of the Transport and Housing Bureau said that the planning of typhoon shelters was conducted on a territory-wide basis. The Marine Department would regularly assess the supply and demand situations of spaces available. The assessment completed the year before showed that the existing available spaces would be sufficient to the meet the demand from 2009 to 2025. After the construction of the breakwaters in Tung Wan and Nam Wan in 2003, the space for fishermen to place their boats onto the beach had reduced and that might cause some problems when a typhoon approached. He proposed alternatives for solving the problem such as replenishing sand on Tung Wan Beach and fishermen using the typhoon shelter at Cheung Chau.


Members gave their views and raised enquiries as below:
a. 
A member raised doubts about the planning of typhoon shelters conducted in the past. The proposal of using the typhoon shelter at Cheung Chau might pose problems because of the distance involved. It was suggested that beach replenishment at Tung Wan could be conducted through district minor works project. 

b. 
The Chairman proposed the construction of breakwater along Nam Wan and the old pier. 

c.
A member said that the facilities of the typhoon shelter at Hei Ling Chau were inadequate and if safety of the shelter was improved, fishermen might be more willing to use it. He said that the proposal of beach replenishment at Tung Wan was feasible. 

d. 
A member enquired about the number of boats regularly operating at Peng Chau. He supported the proposal of improving the facilities of the typhoon shelter at Hei Ling Chau. 



Responses of the representatives of the government departments were summarized as below: 

a. 
The representative of the Transport and Housing Bureau said that the construction of the typhoon shelter at Hei Ling Chau was part of the port development in Hong Kong and its targets were not sampans. The issue of whether to construct breakwater or typhoon shelter was the size of the structure, and that some concerns about the construction of typhoon shelter might still persist even after the breakwater was constructed.  

b.
A representative of the Marine Department said that the overall size of typhoon shelters in Hong Kong was adequate for actual demand. The typhoon shelter at Hei Ling Chau, although less sheltered by mountains, was constructed in accordance with relevant standards. He proposed that fishermen could place their boats at foreshores, beaches or onto the shores, or they could consider making use of the typhoon shelter at Cheung Chau. Data at the end of May 2009 showed that around 156 boats, mainly small ones, regularly operated at Peng Chau. 


Members further gave their views and raised enquiries as below:

a.
A member criticized the government being high sounding in advancing infrastructure projects or implementing new policies, while the practical results were often disappointing. She suggested that relevant governments should send personnel to observe the practical situation when typhoons’ approached to have a practical understanding of the fishermen’s difficulties. 
b.
A member enquired about the number of fishing boats in Hong Kong at present, a decade and two decades earlier.  
c.
The Vice-chairlady said that with less fishermen and number of fishing boats, the Marine Department should consider if there was a need to change the usage of typhoon shelters with low utilization rate. The safety and difficulties of fishermen should be a matter of concern and members’ proposals should be considered. 

d.
A member proposed renaming typhoon shelters and the construction of breakwater in the vicinity of the old Peng Chau Pier so that boats might moor. He also hoped that boats might be allowed to moor inside the typhoon shelter of Discovery Bay. 
e.
A member said that the journey to Cheung Chau involved much risks especially when typhoon was approaching and she proposed improving the facilities at Hei Ling Chau typhoon shelter. 

f.
The Chairman said that the typhoon shelter of Discovery Bay was too small and the one at Hei Ling Chau was inconvenient for fishermen to replenish supplies. 



Responses of the representatives of the government departments were summarized as below: 

a.
The representative of the Transport and Housing Bureau reiterated that planning of typhoon shelters was conducted on a territory-wide basis. He said that the issue of construction of breakwaters should be considered with a balance of views and interests of various parties concerned in mind, and that existing resources were made good use of. Members’ opinions would be reflected to the bureau. 
b.
The representative of the Marine Department said that information requested by the member would be provided after the meeting. 

c.
Another representative of the Marine Department said that fishermen had the responsibilities of taking good care of their fishing boats and they should take precautions in inclement weather conditions. 
IX.
Briefing on Minimum Wage Bill


Members gave their views and raised enquiries as follows: 

a.
The Chairman enquired about the dates of consultation period. 
b.
A member was concerned that if attendance bonus was considered part of wage, workers in industries such as security and cleansing would be affected.
c.
A member said that he supported the bill, but was concerned about the definitions of the term “working hours” being not clear. He enquired whether the authorities would consider stipulating standard working hours. He was also concerned that there might be difficulties in maintaining the records of working hours, and proposed that only records of workers with wages close to the minimum wage would be required for keeping.
d.
Another member requested the Labour Department to explain the requirements of keeping records of working hours.


Responses of representatives of the Labour Department were summarized as follows: 
a.
The Bills Committee of the Legislative Council was considering the bill at issue and the government was listening to views put forward. 
b.
The definition(s) of the term “wage” in the bill would be kept as close as possible to those of the Employment Ordinance to ensure uniformity and to make it conducive for enforcement, to avoid confusion and minimize costs on the part of employers.
c.
Section 2 of the bill would stipulate the definition(s) of the term “place of employment” and section 3 would delineate the working hours to be and not to be included in the calculation of working hours. The government did not intend to stipulate on the number of standard working hours, as the issue was very complicated and the public had no consensus at this stage. The existing Employment Ordinance already required that all records of employees had to be maintained. The bill at issue only made the additional requirement of maintaining the total number of working hours, so as to tie in with the implementation of the minimum wage. 
d.
According to the requirements of the bill, employers were required only to maintain the total number of working hours within a wage period. That would ensure an employment meeting the minimum wage requirement.



The Chairman concluded that the meeting supported the paper and hoped that opinions of members would be related to the authorities.
X.
Report on Environmental Impact Assessment of Organic Waste Treatment Facilities Phase I in Siu Ho Wan, North Lantau


Representatives of the EPD and AECOM Environment briefed the meeting on the background, site selection, project items, external transportation and the results of Environmental Impact Assessment (EIA). 


The Chairman enquired whether other alternative sites had been taken into consideration and he hoped that the authorities would not concentrate unpopular facilities in one district. 


The representatives of the EPD responded that various factors had been taken into account in the site selection of the Organic Waste Treatment Facilities Phase I. At a preliminary stage, the department was studying the feasibility of locating the Phase II facilities at Sha Ling in North District. The EIA conducted in respect of Phase I facilities showed that all environmental requirements were met. 


Members gave their views and raised enquiries as follows:

a.
A member enquired about the maximum capacity of the facilities in treating food waste.
b.
A member said that the facilities would be able to treat around 200 tonnes of food waste daily, but Hong Kong produced about 3000 tonnes of food waste everyday. He proposed that the government should study the possibility of setting up facilities in various districts sooner rather than later. The government should propose corresponding ancillary measures to address the concerns about transportation on the part of the residents and members of this Council. 
c.
Another member said that she supported the concept of food waste treatment, but she was concerned about locating waste treatment facilities all at one place as the environment and residents would be adversely affected. There was already sewage treatment works at Siu Ho Wan at present, complaints might arise if food waste treatment facilities were also located in the area. She enquired whether the following factors had been taken into account in assessing the impact on transportation: (i) the increase in traffic after the opening of Hong Kong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge and the Siu Ho Wan asphalt plant; (ii) after the opening of car park at Penny Bay, around 1000 vehicles would be using it; (iii) the road would sometimes be used for training of cyclists and competition; (iv) Discovery Bay was planning to introduce taxi services into the area and traffic would then be increased; (v) traffic would also be increased with the implementation of logistics park. In addition, Cheung Tung Road was only a service road and its suitability for heavy vehicles was questionable. She was also concerned about the impact on air quality. 
d.
A member enquired if ancillary facilities were a pre-requisite for site selection. If affirmative, he doubted the feasibility of installing Phase II facilities in other districts. He was also concerned about the issue of efficiency in the treatment process, i.e. the amount of energy consumed and produced.
e.
A member enquired the possibility of methane production and its usage in the same housing estate, as what was being done in some parts of the Mainland. 


The representatives of the EPD said that the amount of industrial and commercial food waste produced daily in Hong Kong was around 900 tonnes. The Phase I facilities would be able to treat around 200 tonnes. The second phase was being planned so as to increase the capacity of treatment. 



The representatives of AECOM Environment provided responses about technical issues: 
a.
The consultancy had made references to the data provided by the Transport Department and had taken into account the number of vehicles within three to fifteen years of the opening of the treatment centre, as well as the accumulated effects of relevant projects.  The number of heavy vehicles using Cheung Tung Road was 125 everyday at present. The number would be expected to increase to 140 daily after the opening of the facilities and the road’s maximum capacity was 800 per day. Therefore, it should be adequate even after the facilities went into operation. 
b.
In terms of air quality, the EIA had taken into account the accumulated effects on the environment. As there was a considerable distance from the treatment facilities, the impact on Discovery Bay would be minimal. 
c.
One third of the energy produced would be used by the facilities itself and the other two thirds would be transmitted outwards. 
d.
The proposal of methane production in housing estate was not feasible because of limited space and the concern of cost effectiveness. 
e.
Ancillary facilities were not a pre-requisite in site selection. 
Members gave further views as below:

a.
The Chairman hoped that the government would be fair and square in allocating unpopular facilities and not concentrating them in one district.  He was confident of the measures adopted by the government in waste treatment and recycling, and hoped that members would support the project with overall interests in mind.
b.
A member doubted the accuracy of data provided by the Transport Department and that of the EIA. She requested that the EPD and the consultant would reaffirm accuracy of the data. 


The Chairman hoped that the government would properly deal with the issue of road safety and concluded that the IDC supported the paper. 
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